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The Tree Warden at Work


	Upton through the Year
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Clearing the Ponds and Paths




The River in Winter   (© Jackie Surtees)
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Upton in Bloom    (© Jackie Surtees)
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HOW THE TOWN PLAN WORKS

 SHAPE  \* MERGEFORMAT 



INTRODUCTION

1.  The Meaning of a Town Plan
A Town Plan is a blueprint or vision for future development.  The Plan is derived from research either through public meetings, questionnaires or workshops and activities.  This plan has been created out of all of these areas of research.

2.  The Action Plan

The result of a Town Plan should be an Action Plan.  This can be a series of headings or bullet points which encapsulate the aspirations researched or it can be a specific project.  The Action Plan produced for Upton upon Severn is an overall view of objectives which might bring benefit in the long or short term and the Committee were inspired enough to attempt one project with the BBC Breathing Places.

3.  The Town Plan Committee

These are the people who undertook to carry out the research and put together a Town Plan document:
At the beginning: Steering Group:

Cllr. Cherry Peterson, Cllr. Simon Yates, 
Cllr. Andrea Morgan, Cllr. Pat Martin, Gill Jennings (Acting Secretary)

Mid-term Consultation:

Simon Yates (Chairman), Margaret Radnidge (Secretary), Peggy Booth (Treasurer), Malcolm Brown (Tree Warden), Mark Taylor (Beat Officer – West Mercia Constabulary), Adrianna Keast (Youth Rep), Andrea Morgan (Committee member), Pat Martin (Committee member)



At the end: Action Group Community Pride: 

Simon Yates, Peggy Booth, Pat Martin, Andrea Morgan, Dominic Round, Malcolm Brown.

4.  Acknowledgements

We acknowledge the assistance and efforts of:
Gill Jennings (Upton Town Clerk), Adrianna Keast (Upton Youth Crew), Simon Wilkinson (Upton Minibus), Ida Edman (Sway Dance), Mervyn Howells (Upton Cubs & Beavers), Mrs Richardson (Upton Guides & Brownies), John Dean (Upton Rowing Club), Nigel Simmons (Peppercorns Youth Group), Chris Mayes (MHDC Landscape Officer), Manda Graham (MHDC Arts Officer), Dena Falk (MHDC Youth Service), David Boucher (Worcestershire Youth Service), and Eddie Gover (Worcestershire Youth Troop).

With thanks to our founders: Upton Town Council, The Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) and Awards for All.
Thanks finally to Malcolm Brown, Jackie Surtees, Peter Booth, Dominic Round and Nicholas Bannister for photographic and editorial input.
The Town Plan Questionnaire

In 2004 the Town Council initiated a questionnaire amongst residents and in 2005 formed a Town Plan Steering Group to draw up a Plan for the future of Upton-upon-Severn.  It was decided that the Plan would be a Living Document in that it would be revisited and monitored for progress over the next 10 year period.   Residents of Upton upon Severn can post their suggestions on the Upton Community Pride Bulletin Board at www.upton.uk.net
In 2004 Upton upon Severn covered 1299 hectares with a population density of 2.2 people per hectare.  There were 1344 households.  The total population was 2859 with 1388 males and 1471 females.    The age group range was:

	0-4 years
	139
	
	5 – 9 years
	143

	10-15 years
	197
	
	16 – 19 years
	100

	20-29 years
	229
	
	30-44 years
	643

	45-59 years
	595
	
	60-65+
	813


It is not surprising, therefore, that the questionnaire respondents were mainly from the age range 30 – 65+.

The questionnaire was based on perceptions of Upton presented in the following analysis:

	Strengths

Riverside Location

Rich History

Proximity to Motorway

Large open public space

Small shops and light industry

Public services

Pubs & Restaurants

Social Clubs and Community Groups

Good community spirit

The Marina and visiting boats

Proposed new medical centre

Festivals

Listed Buildings/Conservation Area/SSSI

Village Halls/Town Hall
	Weaknesses

Narrow roads, limited access for freight to

Shops

Lack of development potential due to floodplain

Main road runs through town with high volume traffic, congestion, noise pollution, vibration

Uninteresting riverfront

Lack of public participation in local government affairs

Vandalism

Ageing population

	Opportunities

Scope for regeneration

Scope for improved recreation facilities

Expansion of youth culture

Expansion of tourism

Development of the Arts
	Threats

Lack of funding & fit to funding criteria under local authority umbrella

Flooding

Lack of development recognition within the Local Plan or Regional Development Plan

Traffic may affect trade

Lack of repair to private dwellings

Anti-social behaviour

Lack of sustainability


The Town has a number of capital assets which could be exploited:

Recorded History


Social Events



Tourism

River setting


Open spaces

(Capital assets are those things which underpin the sustainability of the area).

Results of the Town Plan Questionnaire 

1484 questionnaires were delivered to households in Upton-upon-Severn.

415 questionnaires were completed and returned by the 31st March 2005.    

Respondents gave the following replies:

TRANSPORT & ROAD SYSTEMS
Bus Services
The majority (46%) did not know whether the bus service was sufficient.  

25% said No it was not. 29% said Yes it was.

You suggested the following changes:

Regular services to Malvern, Worcester, Tewkesbury, Pershore, Evesham

You wanted the buses providing these services to stop at more convenient locations (Tunnel Hill was mentioned in particular) and to run on an improved circular route viz.:

A late evening service to/from Worcester

A bus/rail link

Service from the Hill Centre to Tewkesbury

Bus Service to retail parks

Regular services to Cheltenham & Gloucester

Parking

The majority (59%) said that parking in the Town Centre was adequate.

38% said No it was not. 3% said they did not know.

You suggested the following changes:

Competitive taxi service

No disabled parking in High Street

One side of every street should be ‘No Parking’
Prohibition of HGVs and wide loads

One Way system in New Street

Parking permits for residents and CCTV on car parks

Enlargement of New St car park/Old St car park

More free parking

The majority (70%) said that there was a problem with illegal parking in the Town.

10% said No there was not.

20% said they did not know.

The majority (38%) did not think there should be more provision for cyclists. However, 36% thought there should be more provision.  26% did not know.

Traffic

The majority (66%) felt that a pedestrian crossing was needed in the High Street.

32% said a crossing was not needed. 2% did not know.

The majority (75%) felt that the town would benefit from a Bypass.

20% said a Bypass would not benefit the town. 5% did not know.

The majority (47%) did not think the town would benefit from Traffic Calming.

29% thought Yes it would. 24% did not know. 

You described the following traffic problems which affected you:

Roads are too narrow                                           Cars doing U-turns in New Street                                  

Traffic noise                                                          Speed of traffic down Tunnel Hill

Traffic queues                                                       Parking on and cars/lorries mounting the pavement                                                                               Congestion in School Lane and                            Lorries and cars parking outside factory in Rectory Road

    outside banks and takeaways                           Too many HGVs passing through or blocking roads

Old Street difficult to navigate                               Inadequate parking in Gardens Walk

Lack of resident parking in Old Street                   Not enough provision for disability.

Discrimination over parking permits                      Lorries delivering to Co-op

Cars using Access Only route to riverside            Ignorant drivers

Illegal parking                                                        Lack of Traffic Warden
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High Street busy
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                              ...and empty
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       Road and pavement resurfacing
TRADE & TOURISM

Trade

47% of respondents always shopped in Upton.

40% sometimes shopped in Upton.

13% never shopped in Upton.

The majority (51%) felt there was a wide enough choice of shops.

46% felt that No there was not. 3% did not know.

 The kind of shops you would like to see were:

Better quality food; Deli/Pizzeria/Fishmonger, Snack bar

Fewer charity shops

Fashion for younger people

Shoe shop

Affordable general clothing

Lingerie

Electrical & multi media

Large supermarket on outskirts

Cycle/boat hire

Household goods and linen

Haberdashery

You believe trade could be expanded by:

Sunday/Bank holiday opening

Better quality shops

Weekly market 

Controlled parking

Pedestrianised areas and better pavements

Covered walkways

Attractive paving

Council Tax incentives for businesses

Shopping made more relaxing without HGVs

Smarter shop fronts

Reduced Business Council Tax from Festival takings

Boat Hire/river trips

Late night trading

Cheaper rent

Competitive pricing in supermarkets

Business grants

Tourism

The majority (91%) believed that Upton benefits from tourism

6% said No Upton did not benefit. 3% did not know

53% felt that tourists had enough to see and do.

42% felt there was not enough. 5% did not know.
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You suggested tourism could be developed by:

Formal gardens

Better pavements

Themed shops like Hay on Wye

Coordinated signage/litter bins/street furniture

More live music in summer

Make riverfront safe for families

Putting Green; Crazy Golf

Pedestrianised riverfront with cafes

Facilities for motor caravans on Hanley Rd car park

Boat trips & galas; free public moorings

Riverfront entertainment

Nicer toilets                                                                   

More B & B                                                                      




 





      The Bridge should be remodelled and newly painted
Cycle routes
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Upgrade pubs

Ducks & swans

Riverboat restaurant

Cater better for day-trippers

[image: image22.jpg]



           One of the new interpretation panels
      The reopened and refurbished toilets

RECREATION & EDUCATION

The majority (66%) felt that the balance of recreational facilities was not right.

15% felt there was a good balance. 19% did not know.

The facility with the highest rating score was:

Youth Club/Youth leader   (63%)


The facilities with the lowest rating score were:

Youth Shelter
      (27%)

Skateboard Park    (27%)

Priorities were spread over the offered suggestions and further analysis of this section of the questionnaire is needed.

You made the following suggestions for further facilities:

Indoor swimming pool

Fishing courses

Internet Café

Afternoon whist drives

Walking Trails

A Maze

Boating Lake

Rowing Club

Annual Town Picnic

Dances

Play Areas

55% felt the play areas were sufficiently equipped

42% said No they were not. 3% did not know

You suggested the following additional equipment:

Climbing frame – behind Fire Station; Climbing frame – Tunnel Hill

Small toddler slides – all areas

Roundabout – Hill Centre

Volley Ball Nets

Skate-ramps – Hill Centre

See-saw – playing fields

Education

So few of you responded to this section it is only fair to say that the only consensus of opinion was that:

You did not think there were enough part time/evening courses available locally.

RIVERFRONT & PUBLIC SERVICES

Riverfront
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The majority of respondents (80%) agreed that the riverfront should be improved and enhanced.  11% felt that it should not be improved.   9% did not know.

The majority (59%) felt that the riverfront was easily accessible. 

38% felt it was not. 3% did not know.

65% were not worried about flooding.

33% were worried and wanted more advice. 2% did not express an opinion.

Public Services

You did not think there were enough:

Seats

Dog Bins

Flower Beds

Bus Shelters                                    
Trees

Bollards

You thought there were enough:

Litter Bins

Public Toilets

You were undecided (50/50) about Public Moorings.

The Satisfaction survey on Public Services showed that:

90% were satisfied with the Town Council

95% were satisfied with the Citizens Advice Bureau

97% were satisfied with the Library

98% were satisfied with the Tourist Information office

9%   were satisfied with the Police

89% were satisfied with the Recycling facilities

Nearly every respondent felt that there should be a visible police presence.

Other suggestions for additional services were:

Night-time security foot patrol

NHS Dentist

DEVELOPMENT

59% did not feel there was scope for further housing

28% said Yes there was. 13% did not know.

If affordable housing was to be provided we asked you what you wanted:

62% felt that there should be Low Cost housing

17% felt that there should be Shared Equity Housing

8% felt that there should be Housing Association properties.

73% wanted more employment development
17% said No to employment development. 10% did not know.
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                                                                                            The new Medical Centre under construction
PROVISION FOR YOUNG PEOPLE
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The Survey results were analysed and it was felt that there should be further consultation with the young people of Upton. Therefore a Youth Showcase Event was organised and was held on 22nd April 2006.  The Event was a showcase for all activities available in Upton-upon-Severn to young people.  They included theatre, street dance, archery, Peppercorns Theatre Group, Sway Dance Company, Scouts & Guides, and Rowing Club.  The event was also attended by Worcs. Youth Services with interactive radio/computer displays and portable skateboard ramps. 

What sort of things would you like to see in your area?
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Wider Consultation with Residents

Public Meeting

The Community Pride steering group was invited to the Annual Town Meeting in April 2006 to present its ideas for development of the playing fields and meadow.  A need for tree planting and balanced recreation facilities was identified.  Also an additional attraction for tourists seemed to be important with the land owned by the Town Council lending an opportunity for further development.  Members of the public were invited to raise questions on the scheme:

Q.  How were the trees going to be planted?

A.  Small specimen trees thickly planted would allow thinning out to preserve best growth.

The existing thickets needed thinning out and management.

Q.  The Upton-upon-Severn Civic Society was supportive of scheme but wanted to take it  a stage further with the extension of the conservation area.

The   Medical Centre might pose a threat to pond clearance if allowed to discharge into ponds.  It was understood that reed beds were at one time proposed?

Q.  There was evidence of badgers and foxes on the railway embankment.  Would they be disturbed by the clearing of vegetation?  

A.   It would be necessary to engage with wildlife experts to assess this.  Lack of scrub management could also be a danger to the wildlife.

Q.   Can the scheme be maintained in the long term?

A.   Town Council to play a part in this.

The meeting attended by 28 members of the public was supportive of the plan to develop the playing field.

The suggestion was also made to plant a French style poplar avenue along the Ham.

Individual Group Consultation

Community Pride also consulted with various community groups to see if they understood the Town Plan results and whether they felt it was a useful tool in making change happen.    This was the result of that survey:

100% of those people surveyed felt that local people should have a say in changes in the town.

100% approved of money from Lottery funding being used to make those changes happen.

100% of those people surveyed were unwilling to volunteer their time in making those changes.

75% had not completed the town plan questionnaire.

25% had completed the town plan questionnaire.

99% were interested to see an Action Plan for the town.

1% were not interested in seeing an Action Plan for the town.

Displays

Displays of consultation work and invitations to get involved have been shown at the Upton library and the Memorial Hall.

Website

There are interactive web pages relating to the Town Plan at:  www.upton.uk.net 
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Who Are We?
Upton Town Plan Steering Group, formed May 2005, later to be named ‘Upton Community Pride’ undertook to complete the Town Plan and research and develop projects which have been highlighted in the questionnaire, the Living Document, returned by Upton householders in 2005.

The Town Plan provides evidence of community priorities.  In partnership with the decision makers, we seek to influence how these priorities may be tackled.  We were successful in getting DEFRA funding to start-up and we worked closely with Community First as our the lead body. 

This was a long-term project and we have taken into consideration environmental, economic, social, and local issues affecting the community with a view to improvements in the future. 

Upton Town Plan Steering Group works closely with the local authorities.  We held our first Annual General Meeting May 2006

Projects 

During the spring all the youth group leaders responded to an invitation to do a fun day for the youth of the town, we worked in partnership with Upton Youth Crew, MHDC Arts Officer and Worcester Youth Service to put on the ‘Youth Showcase’ in April 2006 and to raise awareness about Community Pride.  The event was supported with funds from Awards for All.  

Two new volunteer Shuttle Bus Drivers are to receive training. 

We have purchased two display boards for community use.

We are looking at a source of funding  for the Parks Scheme and the Town Clerk has prepared a business plan to support this project.
The Environment

We live in a beautiful area of the country and we want to share this with our visitors.  The Parks Scheme has been planned in consultation with the Landscape Officer at Malvern Hills District Council (MHDC).  We envisioned the planting of more trees to provide an avenue, information boards and board walks across Stocks Yatt Meadow.  We also suggested a better-defined, safer access to the Railway Embankment which leads to the Cholera Burial ground, moves to explore the ecological value of the Playing Field environs and encouragement of conservation as a local interest to all and schools in particular.
We hope there is sufficient interest to encourage a link up with the National Conservation Networks. 

We live in an information society so to place information boards giving direction or information about a particular area seemed appropriate.

Recycling 

Malcolm Brown, the Upton Town Tree Warden has a programme to keep the trees in the parish in healthy order. He has been in communication with Severn Trent Water who have co-operated in making their small piece of land on the Hanley Road Car Park easier to access and to keep tidy and safe.  

The transfer of the Bottle Bank and Clothing recycle boxes to the far end of the Hanley Road Car Park is seen as an improvement.  

Networking & Consultation

In the summer we made a financial contribution to Upton Youth Crew to attend a workshop, to get involved in the design and preparation of Banners which were on display on College Green, Worcester Cathedral August 2006, they joined with many other Youth groups from the county.   Upton Blues are looking at doing the same to involve the community and display banners during their Festival 2007.

We have published regular updates.

We have a series of consultation meetings with Upton Tourism and Trade Association, the Upton Civic Society, the Open Spaces Committee.  Upton in Bloom representatives recently attended our meeting and a presentation was made to the Royal British Legion. We have been invited to have representation on the new Medical Centre Steering Group.  We see the need to eliminate any conflict of interest, with the ultimate aim that we work together.

The Action Plan

On the following page we have summarised the possible actions which may be taken in response to matters raised through consultation.

We have kept these points brief so that authorities who use the plan may make their own evaluations.

We hope that the Actions outlined will form the basis of decision-making and in turn ensure that funding is made available in the right areas to the benefit of Upton-upon-Severn.  Members of the community also have a part to play in their own areas of interest.

	Item:

Bus Services
	Possible Action:

Further surveys of

passenger services to ensure efficient service

Expansion of the community bus service.

Examine accessibility to disabled users.
	Term:

Medium

Long
	Implications:

Funding


	Authority:

County Council

	Parking
	Residents Parking

Parking Security

Reduce parking on double yellow lines
	Medium

Long

Medium
	Funding

Legal
	District Council



	Traffic
	Pedestrian Crossing

Reduce congestion

Bypass      

Improve road safety

Reduce speed
	Medium

Long

Long

Medium

Medium
	Funding

Planning
	County Council/Police

	Trade
	Improvements to 

pavements/shop fronts

Land for employment development

Business Grants & advice

Review of trading hours
	Long
	Planning

Funding
	District Council



	Tourism
	Riverfront Improvements

Coordinated street furniture

Improved visitor facilities

Provision of new visitor attraction

Toilets

More public moorings

Improvements to bridge

Family friendly environment
	Medium

Short

Long
	Planning

Funding


	All Councils

Community

	Recreation
	Youth club/equipment

Sports/arts additional facilities

Enhancement of landscaping & provision of exercise equipment

Dog bins
	Medium/

short
	Land

Funding

Management
	All Councils

Community

	Public Services
	Improved flood information

Better access to river

Tree planting

Landscaping

Street Furniture

Solutions to anti-social behaviour

Illegal parking/alcohol related problems

Improve police presence and perception of police
	Short

Medium

Medium

Long
	Management

Planning

Byelaws
	Environment Agency

Councils

Police



	Development
	Participate in consultation on housing strategy

Further employment development 

Continuous examination of sustainability
	Long

Long
	Land

Planning
	District Council

County

Council

	Consultation
	Interactive website

Further group meetings

Town Partnership
	Full
	Planning
	All Councils

Action Group

Community

Pride
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The Upton Spirit


                                                                                                 


Survey


Results & Analysis





Action


Plan





Decision


Making





FUNDING





           (eg sports, water sports)





Other





More organized activities





 (eg 





Youth Club              





11%





   10%





     0%





      Bookshop





Skate Park





10%





3%





    CD and Computer games shop





10%





More sports clubs
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           Clothes shop





       8%





More after school activities





    10%





Somewhere to go and eat and
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Cinema





       drink with friends
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